

Statewide Homeless Council (SHC)
April 14, 2015
Augusta, ME

Council Members Present: Wes Phinney, Cullen Ryan, Jeff Vane, Dennis Marble, David McCluskey John Gallagher
Council Members Not Present: Sheldon Wheeler, Jon Bradley, Elizabeth Szatkowski, Don Harden, Donna Kelley
Guests:  Thomas Ptacek, Mary Francis Bartlett, Angela Havlin, Josh D’Alessio, Betty King, Al Monier, Ginny Dill, Craig Phillips 
Minutes by:  Scott Tibbitts, MaineHousing.
Review of Minutes: Reviewed but not voted on as there was not a quorum present.

Shelter Funding and LD443:

LD443 “An Act to Help Stabilize Homeless Shelters in Maine”, asking for $3.5 Million from the General Fund, has gone before LCRED (Labor, Commerce, Research and Economic Development), the Legislative Committee that controls state funds for MaineHousing. There is a work session on the bill tomorrow at 9:30 at the Cross Café. Of the 32 shelters polled about the language of the bill, 27 were in favor, 4 did not respond, and only 1 was not in agreement. Dennis will keep SHC informed of any progress or changes as this continues to move forward.
Public Policy Committee: from Cullen’s Meeting minutes 4/10/15
The group is now comprised of members of the Maine COC and the Statewide Homeless Council.  The new name is the Maine Homeless Policy Committee.  The group meets Friday prior to the SHC, which is typically the first Friday of the month, but sometimes is the second Friday, at 3pm.  
Federal:  
· The group agreed to support the President’s proposed FY 16 Budget, and to support increasing overall funding to HUD and to Section 8 within HUD’s budget. 

· Sending letters of thanks to:  Senator Collins; spoke in favor of increased Section 8 funding, homeless assistance programs, and remedying sequestration.  Senator King and Congresswoman Pingree; both signed on to their respective Dear Colleague letters requesting that the Senate and House T-HUD committees support the President’s request of $2.48 billion for homeless assistance grants, and $21.1 billion in tenant-based Section 8 funding – which would restore 67,000 vouchers lost due to sequestration.
State:
· The Governor’s Budget proposes to cut about half the State HOME Funds, from the Real Estate Transfer Tax, some of which help support a number of MaineHousing programs. Each dollar of this funding leverages about ten dollars of additional funding that would be lost. There was a proposal to turn about $6M of HOME Fund money into Rental Assistance, which sounds good until you realize it would lose the leveraging, and there is no guarantee it would be supported in the future, so all those people could be unhoused.
· LD443 Shelter Funding Bill has garnered more support than originally anticipated.  There was a meeting Wednesday in Senator Alfond’s office with John Gallagher and Peter Merrill from MaineHousing, along with several shelter directors.  Senator Alfond and Senator Volk are interested in conversations and more information, specifically on the oversight requirements.  
· There are several bills proposing cuts to the safety net that are scheduling for a public hearing on Wednesday, April 15th at 1:00pm in front of the Health and Human Services Committee.  The committee decided to testify against these bills:
· LD 368, An Act To Integrate the State's General Assistance and Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Programs.  This bill would make any person who has exhausted the 60-month lifetime limit on TANF benefits ineligible to receive General Assistance.  

· LD 369, An Act To Align Municipal General Assistance Programs with the Immigration Status Policies of the Department of Health and Human Services.  This bill would make ineligible for General Assistance any person who has been determined ineligible to receive benefits administered by DHHS on the “basis of a law, rule or regulation related to that person's immigration status.” 

· LD 722 "An Act To Strengthen Penalties for Abuse of General Assistance.”
· LD 1035, An Act To Create a 9-month Time Limit on General Assistance Benefits, would limit general assistance to a maximum of 275 days every 5 years for a person who does not have any dependents and who is capable of working.  

· LD 1037, An Act To Establish a 180-day Residency Requirement for Welfare Benefits, would require applicants for MaineCare, state food supplement program, TANF, and General Assistance be physically present 180 days or longer in State before applying. 
· Discussion regarding the Democrat’s alternative to Governor LePage’s tax reform.  The majority of tax cuts proposed in the Democrat’s plan directly benefit middle and lower income individuals and families, whereas the Governor’s plan mainly benefits higher income earners.

· Health and Human Services Committee’s majority opinions on the Biennial Budget:  The votes were mainly 7-6, with 7 opposing areas in the budget that would be detrimental to homeless and low income individuals and families.  The committee supported $3.5 million in funding for homeless shelters, and supported a separate bill for funding for Preble Street’s Bishop Street project for medically compromising people experiencing homelessness.  The committee voted in favor of eliminating MaineCare funding for methadone.  It was suggested that we draft a letter to the HHS Committee expressing concern and asking the committee to reconsider.  It was decided that Cullen will discuss this with Representative Peter Stuckey on Monday, prior to the group writing a letter to ensure that this was not a typo. 

-The group also discussed circulating Op-Eds regularly on such topics as:

1. Substance Abuse 

2. Prioritize one vulnerable group at the expense of another – that is not the only choice.  

3. Safety Net.  Steve Ellis offered to write an Op-Ed within the next month on this topic.

4. It is a good investment to invest in people so they can do well.  

5. Mental illness. Cullen wrote an Op-ed that was published today in the Portland Press Herald.  
COC Updates:
Portland & MCOC will meet Thursday at noon to discuss the Planning Grant and common goals.
DHHS Updates: 

Sheldon Wheeler has now officially been appointed as the new Director of SAMHS.
SHC Blueprint for how DHHS can help end homelessness:
What does the system need to look like in order to adequately respond to the needs of people who are homeless? We want to start with the big picture, important items, and break it down into steps, then map it out with narratives and visuals as needed. It does not need to be perfect, but it does need to be inclusive and adaptable. The following is a list of ideas/suggestions/comments that were offered:
· DHHS works to serve and meet the needs of the citizens of the state of Maine.

· DHHS should focus on Supporting Wellness – Supported, Practiced and Realized.

· DHHS should be the lead agency of the Social Service Team.

· This effort will touch on several departments within the agency. 

· Each department appears to have their own mission/vision statement.

· Transparency.

· A roof over every head.

· Seeing through their commitment to every client.

· Streamlined accessibility.

· Treat everyone with Dignity.

· Declare a side or a mission and stick to it – persevere.

· Long term thinking and solutions.

· Don’t pass the buck – see things through.

· Increase advocacy and reduce limitations.

· Have a can-do attitude.

· Follow a clearly stated plan.

· Demonstrate and understanding and commitment to a clear plan.

· Connect better with communities – know who to contact.

· Services should show care to consumers.

· Do not let harm come to vulnerable people.

· Focus on homeless populations – what can DHHS do to help?

· Provide MaineCare for chronically homeless (or better yet, everyone who needs it).

· Be an advocate for people – prioritization and services.
· Increase outreach and community involvement.

· Focus on serving everyone, not focus on cutting services.

· Be flexible to meet each person where they are at.

· Creative thinking and problem solving.

· Be educated about all programs within the agency and eligibility for them.

· Simple access to eligibility info and determination.

· Welcomed access to beneficial programs for stability.

· Support people so they are successful in housing.

· Case Managers should play a key role in getting and keeping people housed.

· Allow overlap so people working on different areas can meet client needs.

· Have a Homeless Services arm 

· Have DHHS commissioner be a non-partisan appointee.

· Get everyone stably housed with adequate supports.

· Ensure accountability for appropriate access to, and discharge from, hospitals.

· Non-siloed approach to working with DOC upon discharge – DOL, DOE, DOT…

· Life long continuum of mental health services beginning at a very young age.

· Interface better at the local level
We will review/combine/add to/ organize these thought and pick up again next time.

MaineHousing Updates:
-Wes expressed his appreciation for John Gallagher, Peter Merrill, and other MaineHousing staff showing their support of the SHC shelter related efforts with the legislature.  
-Several Shelter Directors expressed concern and surprise that MaineHousing announced a reduction in the per diem bednight reimbursement amount, from about $10 down to $9.25, apparently in connection with the new incentive funding. John explained that he has never been a fan of the bednight reimbursement funding structure. We still need to count everyone, but he would prefer an Operations based funding arrangement, and that seems to be what many shelter directors are also seeking in the bill they are proposing. There appears to be support for this from the administration and the legislature. The changes proposed and the $3.5M will be discussed at a workshop tomorrow and hopefully will get to the appropriations committee soon. There is a sense that state funding should be going to help eliminate homelessness, not just support shelters. The new incentive funding moves in that direction.
-MaineHousing is looking for ways to serve those in need. The new process of accepting voucher referrals directly from shelters so people do not sit on waitlists for months or years is one example.
-Currently MaineHousing has Memorandums of Understanding with local Housing Authorities regarding their control of locations within a 10 mile radius of their jurisdiction. This has resulted in MaineHousing essentially loosing vouchers to the local HA’s. For example, Westbrook HA could say that it also controls Windham and Buxton, but they may also have a preference for serving Westbrook residents first, so anyone who wants to live in those other areas has to go to WHA but is not likely to ever get a voucher through them. 

-There is an effort underway to develop a new shelter specifically for victims of human trafficking that would be separate from any existing shelters or safe homes. This is somehow getting tied in to the current $3.5M request, but that could complicate thing so it should be kept as a separate issue. 
-The second packet of information for the Homeless Rule has been sent out – please send all comments and feedback to the email address in the packet. 

-MaineHousing is in the process of conducting a thorough organizational assessment looking for more efficient way to do things, improve processes and reduce paperwork – including, for example, reducing the amount of paperwork we require form shelters so they can spend more time with clients. The final report is due in May.

-One ongoing issue involves sharing of data. The current way is very inefficient at all levels, and needs to be improved. Members said the first draft of the shelter release form is very complex, and there are so many places people have to sign or initial that it can be scary for clients. Can it be simpler? John explained that it is not just up to MaineHousing and out legal team; the AG’s office and several other layers of approval are needed.

-Wes pointed out that when John came on board one of the directives from the Governor was to address homelessness. John has tackled that with a series of ideas and proposals, but there is still a lack of cooperation and support from other entities, presumably given the same directive, who need to be a part of the solution. John agreed it has been very frustrating. For example, the LIHTC Voucher proposal has made no significant movement for going on two years now. John said he admires SHC and member agencies for keeping on task, but other entities need to be as invested.

-Someone asked about the new Supportive Housing RFP, the first in a couple of years, but it includes a mix of populations to be served. Doesn’t this dilute the focus on homelessness and increase the competition for those funds? John explained that there are many projects out there which are currently at unacceptable levels of disrepair, and SHP funding, able to offer zero rate loans, is one of the only ways to help those projects without burdening them with more debt.   

Other:
-Did all Regional Representatives get their paperwork submitted? Some did. Some did not.

-Stepping Stone is closing. They have operated three shelters and transitional housing programs throughout the state. There will now be no shelter in Bangor that accepts families with children.
MaineHousing is working with them to help ensure that their current clients are connected to other shelters, housing, and service providers prior to the closure.
-There are many ‘freshmen’ legislators in Augusta now – SHC should make a point of connecting to them and making sure they are educated about the issues, maybe organize a public meeting for them to listen, and discuss things with providers and consumers.

- Preble Street is working to coordinate a Homeless Youth Count that will, unlike the Point-in-Time, include those who are couch surfing or in other situations that are not factored into the PIT. They feel this will provide a more accurate picture of what homelessness looks like for youth in Maine. Senator Collins is looking for a homeless out to testify on the impact of HUD funded programs  - a former New Beginnings client will provide testimony.

-There was a VA Homeless Veteran’s Summit on the 3rd. Information and statistics provided by MaineHousing were very helpful. The number of Homeless Female Veteran’s is growing, but is still very small. However, if those numbers are “self reported” the actual numbers are probably higher, for a number of reasons.


2012: Homeless Veterans were 96% Male and 4% Female   


2013: Homeless Veterans were 93% Male and 7% Female   

2014: Homeless Veterans were 92% Male and 8% Female   

In 2014 there were 438 Homeless Veterans in Maine, a 23% decrease over 3 years.


174 of those are Chronically Homeless.


52% of them are between the ages of 46 to 64, with an overall average of 55 years old.

Next Meeting: May12, 2015
MaineHousing, 353 Water Street Augusta, ME[image: image1.png]
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